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In the name of one God – creator, redeemer and sustainer. Amen. 
 
Whenever I encounter today’s passage from Isaiah, I feel as if I’m listening to a song.  
 
I’ll preface all of this by saying that music has always been an important part of my life. Hearing 
particular songs or compositions links me to places or experiences I’ve visited or encountered 
over the years. It’s one of the things for which I owe my parents a lot; when I was growing up, 
they had a rather extensive collection of albums and eight-track tapes (if there’s anyone here 
too young to know what that is, let me know and I’ll fill you in). On any given day, the stereo 
was on and music was filling the house.  
 
I especially remember Sunday lunches when my father often would put on one of his many 
classical albums. It was my first introduction to the great composers – Grieg, Handel, Brahms, 
Tchaikovsky, and others too numerous to list – and set me on the path of a lifelong love affair 
with classical music. And it was during one of these lunches that I was first introduced to 
Handel’s “Messiah.” 
 
That is what I hear each time I read this passage: “Messiah.” After the instrumental opening, 
the very first words we hear in this masterpiece are the words of Isaiah: 
 
Comfort ye, comfort ye My people, saith your God.  
Speak ye comfortably to Jerusalem, and cry unto her,  

that her warfare is accomplished, that her Iniquity is pardoned.  
The voice of him that crieth in the wilderness 
Prepare ye the way of the Lord. Make straight in the desert a highway for Our God. 
 
Yesterday, as I was ordained to the priesthood along with five of my friends at St. George’s 
Church in Fredericksburg, in the midst of the prayers and glorious music, I kept thinking about 
one particular phrase: Make straight in the desert a highway for Our God. 
 
Now before going further, a little background on Isaiah may be helpful. The book was actually 
written by more than one person, although it is all attributed to an 8th century BCE prophet 
Isaiah ben Amaz. Chapters 1-39 are known as Proto-Isaiah and contain the words of Isaiah. 
Chapters 40-55 are known as Deutero-Isaiah and were written by an unknown author during 
the Exile, and chapters 56-66 make up what is known as Trito-Isaiah and were written after the 
return from Exile.  
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In fact, in the history of Israel, there is approximately a 150-year gap between chapters 39 and 
40. During that time much had happened. The Assyrian Empire had fallen, and the Babylonian 
Empire had risen. Everything that had been notable about the city of Jerusalem – the temple, 
its culture, its society – had been destroyed, and the Jewish people were exiles from their 
home. Essentially, Isaiah is the history of the Jewish people for a significant period of time. 
 
At the time of the writing of Isaiah, Jewish tradition held that exile was God’s punishment. 
Subjugation under the Assyrians; the Babylonian captivity; the destruction of all that made 
Jerusalem central to the life of the Jewish people: all of these were rooted in what was 
considered God’s anger. With all of this history in mind, what we hear in today’s reading is a call 
– after a lengthy period of woe during which God seemed silent – for Yahweh’s triumphant 
return. As Walter Brueggemann has written, what we read here is a decree saying “Enough! 
Enough sentence, enough penalty, enough payment, enough exile, enough displacement!”1 
Everything is paid in full; the account is balanced. 
 
Straightening the highway facilitates God’s triumphant return. We hear the same words in our 
reading from Mark, and in this instance they are referring to John the Baptist being the one to 
straighten the highway for God’s entry into creation in the form of the incarnate Christ. 
 
So what does this have to do with ordination? As I’ve continued to think about the wonder of 
the day and the awesome vocation to which I have been called, and as I worked through the 
emotions that overcame me when I felt the hands of so many on my back and shoulders even 
as the Bishop laid his hands on my head, I’ve realized something.  
 
What I experienced in the sanctuary of St. George’s was a community making straight the 
highway – a community helping to usher in the God who called me to this incredible vocation. 
For me, it was a decade-long journey, from the first nudges I felt to the laying on of hands by 
the Bishop. As you’ve heard me talk about in the past, early on I ignored the taps and nudges – 
and in so doing, I added twists and curves to the highway God was trying to use to get me to 
the fulfillment of my call. God will always get through, but just as driving on a straight road 
makes the journey easy and quick, a straight highway allows God to arrive faster. When I 
acknowledged what God was trying to tell me, the highway was straightened. As many laid 
their hands on me and prayed, it was straightened even further.  
 
And as the Bishop prayed those important words – “Therefore, Father, through Jesus Christ 
your Son, give your Holy Spirit to Matt; fill him with grace and power, and make him a priest in 
your Church.” – the last bend on the highway was straightened.  
 
How many times in our lives have we delayed the arrival of something magnificent because we 
don’t allow the road traveled to be straight? How often have we made things more challenging 
for God to work in our lives – challenges rooted in fear, or uncertainty, or sorrow? If you have 
felt that way, this reading is for you! This reading is alive, and it is meant to live within us.   

                                                           
1
 Walter Brueggemann, “Isaiah 40-66,” p. 17. 
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When the mountains in our lives are torn down; when we allow the road to be straightened; 
when we allow the rough spots on our journey to be smoothed down: when all of that happens, 
the glory of the Lord will be revealed. 
 
Amen. 


